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MINUTES

FOX CHAPEL BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING HELD NOVEMBER 15, 2021 

PRESENT:
Walter A. Scott, III, Mayor; Andrew C. Bennett, President; Harrison S. Lauer, Betsy Monroe, Mandy Steele, Council members; Gary J. Koehler, Manager; Michael Stevens, Police Chief; Larry Kurpakus, Public Works Director; Jeanine Mancuso, Treasurer; Shawn Marie Peterson, Borough Secretary
VIA ZOOM:
Frederick C. Leech, Councilmember; A. Bruce Bowden, Esq., Solicitor; approximately eight other attendees
ALSO 

PRESENT:
Austin Henry, Chairperson for the EAC; Bradley Harrison, Sarah Hanna, newly elected Council members; Paula Jernigan, Brian Dolan, residents; and two other attendees


ABSENT:
Jay S. Troutman, Thomas Karet, Council members
Mr. Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.
Mr. Bennett welcomed Bradley Harrison and Sarah Hanna to the Council meeting and congratulated both on the election. Mr. Harrison and Ms. Hanna are the newly elected Borough Council members who will take their Oath of Office in January 2022. 
MINUTES


Ms. Steele moved that the minutes of the October 18, 2021, meeting be approved as submitted.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote. 
FOX CHAPEL PARKS CONSERVANCY


Ms. Steele informed Council that the Fox Chapel Parks Conservancy would be hosting a Winter Solstice Lantern Walk on December 18, 2021, at Salamander Park from 5 PM to 7 PM. 

RESIDENT COMMENTS


Ms. Paula Jernigan, 109 Hillcrest Road, and Mr. Brian Dolan, 135 Hillcrest Road, were in attendance to talk to Borough Council about bus stop safety at the corner of Hillcrest Road and Fox Chapel Road. Chief Stevens has been in contact with ABC Transit, and the Fox Chapel Area School District since August 2021 about the safety concerns regarding the bus stops at Hillcrest Road, Hickory Hill Road, and Rockwood Drive. Chief Stevens asked both parties to reroute the busses to deal with the children's safety and purchase license plate capturing cameras that mount onto the stop sign on the school busses. Chief Stevens reported that the school district informed him there is a time constraint to reroute the busses.  

Borough Council decided that the Borough will write the Fox Chapel Area School District and ABC Transit about the proposed recommendation of changing the bus stops with the children's safety as the utmost concern. This letter will be written by Solicitor Bowden and Chief Stevens and delivered to the school district, school board members, Superintendent, and ABC Transit.   
ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Mr. Henry was in attendance to discuss the matters from the EAC meeting on November 8, 2021. Mr. Henry stated that stormwater is one of the biggest concerns that the EAC must consider when deciding on tree removal, such as Tree Removal Request TR-21-171. Mr. Henry stated that the EAC recommends approval of TR-21-171 by Council as submitted, contingent upon a replanting plan. This is for the replanting of 20-25 deciduous trees over two years. 

Mr. Lauer moved to approve Tree Removal Request TR-21-171, Frank and Diane Rath, Jr., 400 Fairview Road, proposed removal of 77 trees (20 are deemed dead) as submitted with the stipulations set forth by the EAC. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.

Borough Council approved advertising for the three positions with term expirations at the end of the year via Nixle and the Borough website. The EAC has one definitive position to fill as Mayor Alex Scott has decided to resign from the EAC after serving for the past 25 years. 

CONTRACT AWARD


Ms. Monroe moved to award the lining of sewer mains along Hallsborough Drive that are in danger of collapse to Insight Pipe Contracting at the cost of $37.21 LF (8"), totaling $19,125.94 via CoStars Contract 016. The motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.

POLICE REPORT


Chief Stevens wants to encourage residents that if they see something out of place (suspicious activity), to call the Fox Chapel Police Department. It is best to have residents call 911 for immediate assistance. 
FIRE REPORT


Mayor Scott has invited the Fox Chapel Volunteer Fire Department leadership to the December 20 Council meeting. 

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT


Mr. Koehler introduced Larry Kurpakus, who will be replacing Dempsey Bruce, who will be retiring in March 2022. 
FINANCE REPORT


Payment of Bills


Mr. Lauer moved that the payment of bills for October 2021 (General Fund Vouchers 1935-2054, $956,291.70) be approved. The motion passed with Mr. Leech abstaining from voting on the Leech Tishman invoices due to the appearance of a conflict of interest.

Mr. Lauer moved to accept the Fixed Asset Policy, revised per Maher Duessel to increase the capitalization threshold from $5,000 to $10,000 with at least a two-year life expectancy on each item. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Ms. Steele moved to award the CoStars Contract No. 012-061 for a 150KW generator and switch to Palco Generators for $50,500. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.  
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Lauer summarized the work of staff and the Finance Committee related to the 2022 Budget.
Mr. Lauer moved to authorize a transfer of $500,000 from the General Fund to the Capital Reserve Fund. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.
Mr. Lauer moved to authorize advertising the proposed 2022 Budget to include the 2022 millage rate of 2.95, the same as 2019, 2020, and 2021 and proposed sewer rate increase related to ALCOSAN's rate increase. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.

EXECUTIVE SESSION


At 7:19 PM, Borough Council adjourned into Executive Session to discuss a legal matter and personnel matter. At  8:05 PM, the meeting was reconvened.
There being no other business to come before Council, the meeting was adjourned at 8:05 PM.





SHAWN MARIE PETERSON






Borough Secretary

